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ULGMC Constitution    IMPORTANT….
Our President has prepared a new draft of the ULGMC Constitution incorporating suggestions that came out of discussions at the 2003 AGM and subsequent Committee meetings. This draft is circulated with this newsletter. Some clauses have alternative suggestions on which you are asked to express your opinion(s). There are  Yes/No  choices to be made or the selection of your favoured alternative from a list. If you wish to your opinion to be taken into account when the Committee prepares the final version to be voted upon at the 2004 AGM this October, you are asked to make your choices and return the draft to the Hon. Sec. (address above) by the end of August. In the absence of feedback from you by then the Committee will prepare this final version as they deem most appropriate. It will be circulated with the September newsletter together with proxy papers for those who are unable to attend the AGM, where the vote on its acceptance will be taken. 
The Hon. Sec would like to ask that where there are family members who both wish to express opinions and who both have voting rights under the present constitution, that they either make a photocopy or indicate clearly that two opinions are being returned (2 different colour biros?).

MEETS PROGRAMME 2004


April 23/25


Patterdale Hut
Bill Towlson


May 8/15


Kintail

Willie Butler


May 28/June1


Lands End
Geof & Margaret Batten

(Camping)


June 11/13


Fallcliffe
Sam Kendrick


June 18/20


Norfolk Mtns
Keith Mott

(Family w/e – camping)


July 2/4


N. Pembroke
Sue Esten

(Camping)


Aug 27/31


Caseg Fraith
Keith Mott

(Family w/e – rock climbing for kids with instructors)


Sep 3/7



Brittany

Di Macleod-Cullinane

(Camping)


Sep 24/26


Llandovery
Geoff Williams

(B&B)


Oct 22/24


AGM The Lakes
Bill Bristow

(Old Dungeon Ghyll Hotel, Langdale)


Nov 5/7



Fallcliffe 
Neil Brindley

(Bonfire Meet)


Forthcoming Meets
Kintail


May 8/15
There is possibly 1 place left on this meet. If you are interested then


       







 


 Contact Willie Butler: 01883 743289
Lands End (camping)

May 28/June 1
Once again we will be at Trevedra Farm to enjoy all the traditional activities of this meet: walking and climbing; visits to the beach; eating fish and chips, pasties and cream teas. As last year, we have arranged with Wendy Nicholas to provide a communal meal on the Sunday evening (30 May) in her caravan store- another tradition in the making, we hope. Look forward to seeing you there!


       







 

   Contact Geof and Margaret Batten: 0121 475 6604
Fallcliffe


June 11/13
Let’s hope for a good weekend’s climbing at Fallcliffe


       







 

          

          Contact Sam Kendrick: 01763 260430
Norfolk Mountains

June 18/20
Everyone is welcome to camp on our well prepared site - remember to cut the grass - over the weekend or longer should you wish. We can provide tents, bags, etc for up to 4 families if necessary. Loads of activities have been planned, which will probably not get done, but do bring bicycles, walking boots, and swimming costumes for the craziest ‘It's a Knockout’ ever! Communal food will be provided where necessary We will also be tackling the other great challenges like the Red Herring, Bigfoot and an honest politician on our way to the mountains.






       










 
            Contact Keith & Frances Mott: 01379 677238
N. Pembroke (camping)
July 2/4
Once again we are returning to the idyllic Caerfai Farm campsite just outside St Davids that we have been to for the past 2 years. A very pleasant field on the cliff edge with a path leading down to a small sandy cove. Climbing nearby – last year we had the added attraction of Sue Darling’s horses (with cart). Are you coming again Sue? 




 


   Contact Sue Esten: 01442 864462

Caseg Fraith


Aug 27/31
This will again be primarily a youngsters' weekend with professional climbing instruction arranged through Plas Y Brenin. I am very grateful to them for their expert tuition as my children are now taking me to the
rocks. 
If anyone is interested in tuition please contact me before the end of July so that the day and number can be fixed. Instruction is open to all and equipment is provided. Cost will depend on numbers. This is, of course, an open weekend and the last chance of a little late summer sunshine. Make the most of it.


       







  
    Contact Keith Mott: 01379 677238
Brittany


Sep 3/7
Last year Dave & Di hosted a very successful meet based on their house in Quimper about 2 miles from the town centre and about 200 yards from the estuary. They have a large garden and can easily accommodate tents. The coastal path is very similar to its Cornish equivalent (with the sea just as cold!) There are cliffs both on the Cap Sizun and the Crozon peninsula. Keen birdwatchers will be fascinated by the huge variety of local bird life which includes enormous heron colonies. Just as Cornwall, the weather can’t be guaranteed, but whatever the weather, it’s a very beautiful area with good food, cheap wine and plenty of bars!
    





   Contact Dave & Di Macleod-Cullinane: 00 33 2 98 53 67 70
  








        email: dave_cully@hotmail.com
 








or        diane-j-bennett@hotmail.com
Llandovery


Sep 24/26
Enjoy a weekend in south Wales with Geoff! Knowing him I’m (Ed) sure that we can look forward to some challenging walks and activities.
Accommodation either in B&B or bunkhouse -      







 


          Contact Geoff Williams: 01558 822960


AGM The Lakes

Oct 22/24
Should you wish to book a room at the Old Dungeon Ghyll Hotel, the venue for the AGM, their telephone number is 01539 437272. Accommodation for a limited number is available at the FRCC Hut at Rawhead. If you wish to stay at Rawhead please reserve your place(s) with Bill Bristow.

               Contact Bill Bristow: 01636 813625



Past Meets
Caseg Fraith  
20 – 22 February 2004


A select band of members attended this meet. On Saturday some walked round Cwm Buichan near the Aberglaslyn Pass, another party walked ‘did’ Idwal, and others climbed in The Pass. On Sunday some walked from Capel Curig over to Craftnant. The weather was good, but there was no snow.

Fallcliffe Cottage  
12 – 14 March 2004


We had a fair sized group of all ages over both days with Saturday being the epic Towlson expedition to the Manifold valley and surroundings. The rain held off for all but the Pub lunch and the final lap back to the cars. Provisions, in the great tradition of the club, had been procured from Hathersage in the morning for a splendid feast. (Please remind me why I come to these meets).
More members arrived overnight and more on the Sunday morning, the first part of which was dedicated to a committee meeting at the hut. Following this a sortie was made to ‘The Grouse’ in somewhat squally weather. My daughter was taken off to the caves in Castleton by the Hardys where I met them later for a walk before heading home. It really was another fine Spring meet.

(KM)

Caseg Fraith  
8 – 13 April 2004


This meet has not yet recovered fully from the foot and mouth of a couple of years ago. We could do with a few more families to make it perfect - what can I suggest? The Childerstones, reliable as ever, although down 2 for a canoeing competition (Mark got second place) wrote, acted and sang their way through, along with our two, an Easter Bunny play. We have the pictures to prove it. The Easter Egg hunt proved another wild melee following Sara Hampton's rendition of the Easter Bird story. Our numbers were also boosted by a new member and guests and by a group from ULMC. We did get out and about, parties tackling some really tough routes into the Carnedds, up Tryfan and another getting lost in the woods – and lying to cover it up. Nothing ever changes.
More children, young and old, could have had a simply fantastic holiday but weren't there to take part - shame. Another chance next year.
(KM)
News from Members
St Kilda
Hetta Morath writes:

Along with 4 friends, Colin and I hired a boat from Doune Marine on Knoydart (complete with skipper and first mate, so we didn't need to worry about our nautical capabilities) for a week, with a view to getting to St. Kilda. It was raining when we boarded, so we knew this was chancy, but by the time we left Mallaig, the weather was clearing and we had a superb week of island hopping. We started with a visit to Canna with its for the corncrakes and sea eagles, and cruised round the cliffs and skerries - a paradise for any ornithologist. A good forecast sent us racing to St Kilda, arriving around midnight. I shall never forget the huge shadows of Hirta and Boreray and the stacks looming up in the darkness and the harbour lights guiding us into the only safe landing place. After a full day exploring this amazing outpost we had to scurry back to the  outer Hebrides as storms were forecast. These must have stayed out in the Atlantic, as we finished our trip with some magical experiences, wandering over the uninhabited Monarch Isles, crossing Berneray and exploring the Shiant Isles. One night we stayed up till midnight to watch the sun set. Dolphins played around the boat and we saw a whale. We feasted on scallops and fresh pollock (in addition to the first class food provided on the boat) and all the time there were the birds. Myriads of them. It was one of the most memorable trips I have made in a long time. 
(Ed. This sounds wonderful! A good alternative for those unable to climb and walk with former ease!)


The Battens down-under again

Geof and Margaret Batten write:

Margaret and Geoffrey Batten write: We arrived in Auckland at the start of our third visit to New Zealand on 20 February 2004 just after the gales which had caused wide-spread flooding and damage in the southern part of North Island. Whilst based at Stratford and in between some heavy bouts of rain we managed to get two good days on Mt Taranaki (Egmont) on the west coast of North Island walking sections of the Round-the-Mountain track. We found some of this hard going as the volcanic cone of Taranaki is cut by numerous deep gullies which one has to descend on one side and then climb out on the other- all steep enough to require long fixed ladders. Nevertheless, on one day we had good views of the volcanoes Mts Tongariro, Ngauruhoe and Ruapehu in the distance to the east. We hoped to get a closer view  of them a few days later as we drove over the Desert Road towards Taupo but saw nothing through the low cloud as we battled with torrential rain and high wind- and the next day the road was closed because of land slips. 

The weather improved markedly after we had crossed over to South Island. We spent a week at Matueka in the north west and close to the start of the Abel Tasman coastal track. We were able to cover the first 20km in one day by being landed by boat at Bark Bay and walking back to the start at Marahau. Yes, the (Tasman) sea is as blue and the sand is as golden as the pictures show. Also during our stay at Matueka we drove inland for day walks in the Mount Arthur Tablelands and the adjacent Cobb Reservoir areas, access to both being by very steep gravel roads. These make up a huge tract of heavily forested river valleys with lakes and stony peaks above. There are a number of Department of Conservation huts but since these provide only bunks, water, loos and wood stoves for heating (only huts on the so-called Great Walks like the Routeburn and the Abel Tasman provide stoves for cooking), it is necessary to carry sleeping bags, stoves with fuel and all food. We met a group planning to be out for six days tramping  from hut to hut- and they certainly had big packs! 

We then moved  down South Island to walk the 35 km Banks Peninsula  track. This starts and finishes near the 'French' town of Akaroa south of Christchurch and provides spectacular views of Akaroa harbour and then of the sea cliffs, rock stacks  and bays of the peninsula- all rather like a giant Cornwall. It was the first of the now growing number (over 20) of private tracks in New Zealand and crosses mainly open sheep pastures although it also runs through the beautiful forest of the Hinewai Reserve which is open to the public. Four day and two day options are offered and, even though the second and third days are quite short, we were glad that we had taken the advice of friends who had done the two day option to spend four days on the track. The numbers of walkers are limited to 12 and four respectively on the four day and the two day options and accommodation is mainly in cottages, some of which were built by the original settlers in the area. Sleeping bags are required but there are kitchens and it is possible to buy food in two places. For an extra charge portage of rucsacs is available on the first and last days where road access is possible and which include the two big  height gains: about 400 and 600 m respectively. Unusual  features include an open-air bath heated by a wood fire underneath and a shower built round a huge tree stump on top of which is mounted the water tank. We had steady rain on one of our four days but the others were warm and sunny. Altogether, a really enjoyable experience with a varied and interesting group of fellow trampers. 

The last two weeks of our trip were spent on a second visit to Australia where our walking was mainly confined to city sightseeing although we did manage to fit in a short section of the 120km Cape (Leeuwin)-to-Cape (Naturaliste) walk alongside the Indian Ocean in Western Australia near Margaret River. We ended in Sydney where we enjoyed a very different sort of walk: to the top of the Harbour Bridge! Although utterly stage-managed (it has to be for safety reasons), it was a memorable experience with not a cloud in the sky, the temperature in the high 20s C and with almost no wind at all at the top of the arch. You walk 1.8km with about1400 steps. On our last night we went by ferry across the harbour to Manly to have dinner with John and Laura Hampton's daughter Frances, husband Tony and children Laura and Tom. 
Ski-touring with the Wests
Shaun and Sheelagh write:


January in the Vanoise: Despite thin snow conditions off-piste we did the long ski route from Courchevel, to the summit of the Petit Mont Blanc and back to Pralognan via the Col du Mone. The route up to the summit was beautiful with views of Mont Blanc, the only problem was that time was not with us; is it good to be at the summit as the setting glow from the sun is on you?? The descent was good BUT took us too low so we had a horrible traverse over to the Col before the descent in the shadow of the setting sun. Mixture of walking and skiing got us off the top boulder field (yes, not enough snow) before we skied the better snow in the twilight, whilst trying not to ski the rocks just 5-10cms below the snow. We managed to arrive at the road at the right place on the map but the river was not frozen. We got wet feet before we got to the road – we then only had 8kms of road to ski. We arrived to welcome drinks and straight into dinner just before 8pm! Next day we decided to go up to the Felix Faure so that we could get some good views of the Grand Casse. It allowed us to traverse the Aiguille del la Vanoise, cheating on the first few hundred meters on lifts! We had a great day, route finding in the snow conditions on the way down was a pain but allowed us to ski a gully that would normally be full of snow or in too high a risk area.

March in Switzerland: Our intention was to ski as much of Switzerland in one week as possible. Thanks to BAA and Stansted, we didn’t arrive in Baden until midnight, and were woken the next morning by a 3 year old at half six! Guess the sums all work. 2.5 hours later we were in Flims, 2 days later in Davos, by Friday in Andermatt, all by SBB and with skiing on every day! In Flims we skied off-piste all afternoon through some hard crud covered with 5cms of powder. Sunday wasn’t so good with high winds, still we managed to ski a mixture of slopes, manage some jumps in the drifts and fall so hard that I, Shaun thought I’d dislocated my shoulder. In Davos we spent a day skiing from the top of the Wiessfluh traversing to Jenaz - after a great day of skiing (40 – 50cms of powder), gardening (dodging shrubs) and farming (climbing over fences) we topped by it by managing to get a reduction on the train back, a very cheap day's skiing!!! After two nights in Davos we packed up and left the ice coated streets for Bergun, again by scary red trains (you didn't see the drops!). Our aim was to travel through the mountains back to Davos to get the 1400 train on Thursday to Andermatt. The guide books suggested bagging the Piz Darlux on the first day (which we did) on route for the hütte. From the hütte the route up Piz Kesch was the obvious route and the exit to Sand the shortest way back to the post bus. Going up to Piz Darlux required crampons due to the wind blown ice, the ski down into the first basin was cool, steep and powder but too short! Skins on for 4 km, then descent before the final ascent to the hut. The descent was fine, albeit with some gardening to be attempted – the skin up in the blazing sun was almost too much. Skins balling up, no water – nightmare. Piz Kesch should have been an easy peak but the wind on the top basin had polished the ice so we only got to the ski depot, saw a guide with his clients and then returned via some more rather exceptional powder and one very artistic head plant. The final morning entailed a short (too short) ski, then skin up to the Sertigpass. This was a rather gentle skin although the pass did keep moving backwards. From the sky it was clear that the weather was going to change as we were on a front – it made for some interesting photos. The descent was again good, still powder, and we made it in good time, but as normal five minutes too late to get the postbus so we were forced to eat and drink at the hotel in Sand. It was a tough job as there were too many cakes to choose from. Then Postbus back to Davos where we found that spring had started and that all of the ice on the roads had gone in only 2 days!, then train to Andermatt – great scenery but lacking in essential amenities (food and drink).
The weekend in Andermatt saw us going up towards the Glenstock on Sunday, rewardingly getting above the cloud. The final ski down was to Realp.


BMC News
BMC membership

You will all, by now, have received your BMC ‘summit:33’. If you have perused this diligently through to its last few pages, you will have come across the notice for the BMC AGM on 24th April. The last agenda item for this meeting pertains to subscriptions for 2005. Note that the per capita fee for affiliated clubs rises from £6.25 to £8.00. Tim Marshall will be attending the AGM to represent ULGMC’s interests.
Working at Height Regulations

These regulations originate from the EU and were intended to cover the construction and window cleaning industries: the problem is that adventure industries have been included…. with serious ramifications for the teaching of climbing and mountaineering. The latest draft from the Health and Safety Executive as to how these regulations will be applied in the UK, has not addressed the concerns of the adventure industries despite 2 years of consultation. The regulations are due to pass through Parliament on July 19th. In the meantime the dialogue with HSE continues to try and find acceptable solutions to the adventure industries. Your committee added ULGMC’s voice to those protesting about the ridiculous situation.

Peak Area Committee
Stanage – please use the designated parking areas only (you don’t have to pay). Donation boxes – please use – it helps towards the upkeep of the North Lees estate.
Ring Ouzels – watch out for signs posted for restricted access where these birds are nesting, in particular, the Rim, the Strangler and Count’s Buttress.
Derby to Manchester Railway – the feasibility study is now complete and it is now with the funding partners who are to be given time to consider their reaction before the Project Steering Group meets.
Furness (Horseshoe Quarry) –It seems that the purchase by the BMC is likely to go ahead,

Ravensdale – There may be restrictions here if the peregrine falcons try to nest.
Local Access Forum – is discussing the Rights of Way Improvement Plans and the DEFRA consultation paper on the Use of Mechanically Propelled Vehicles.

Fallcliffe Cottage
From the Hut Warden (and Deputy) -There is now a vacuum cleaner for your use at the Hut – please use it! Dave Jacob reports that during the last 12 months, a total of 7 keys have been ‘lost’, handed on without authority or not returned for a variety of reasons. As a consequence the lock on the door from the car park will be changed shortly. Bookings have picked up since the decision to reserve a room for ‘members-only’ room was rescinded – which means that Fallcliffe’s finances begin to look a bit healthier.

Shieldaig Hydro Scheme
You will be pleased to learn that on March 16th the Scottish Ministers refused consent for the application by a Dundee based company, Highland Light and Power, to develop a hydro electric scheme in the Shieldaig and Slattadale areas of Wester Ross. A beautiful area has thus been saved.

Trivia
It seems that the Swiss have their own version of the 4x4/green lane phenomenon – a recent ‘Les Alpes’, the journal of the Swiss Alpine Club, deplores the nuisance of the increasing recreational use of snowmobiles in the mountains. The same article mentioned that a staggering half million of these machines are sold annually in the U.S….
Membership and Subscriptions

ULGMC subs, as agreed at the AGM in October last year, are rising as follows: 

Family Membership is now  £20.00   Single Membership    £11.00     (both include BMC affiliation of £6.25 pp)

The Hon. Treasurer will be very pleased to receive your subscriptions for 2004. Please add £6.25 for any child that you wish to have affiliated to the BMC. For your convenience a form is provided later in the newsletter. Please ignore this if you have already paid.
  Address List / Email List

Please note the following changes/corrections/additions:
Keith & Frances Mott 

Tel: 01379 677238
(and apologies for the error!)
Stephen Shennan

Flat 2, 57 Gloucester Drive, London N4 2LJ
Graham Cunningham 

email:
gcunningham@waitrose.com
Dave & Liz Lindsey 

email:
d.c.lindsey@abdn.ac.uk
Tony Gilby


email:
gilbyfox@comcast.net
Di MacLeod-Cullinane

email 
diane.bennett@wanadoo.fr  
 



or
diane-j-bennett@hotmail.com

Advertisement

For Sale (still)
Scarpa SL boots, M3 sole, BX last, size 44

Just as new – worn once only

RRP £140 – yours for £70

Contact Mike Esten: 01442 864462

Copy Date for next Newsletter
The next newsletter should appear in mid-September 2004. Contributions should reach your editor, Sue Esten, by end August 2004. 

ULGMC  Subscriptions 2004


To: Les Bailey, 12 Brunel Road, North End, Portsmouth, PO2 9NP


Please renew my/our subscription of £11 (single) / £20 (family) *  for ULGMC 2004 and £6.25 per child if you wish to affiliate them to the BMC.

Cheques should be made payable to ULGMC.
 
Single / Family subscription             £…………………….

 
BMC child affn(s) @ £6.25/child      £…………………….

 
Club badges @ £2.50 each
     £…………………….

NAME(S)       ………………………………………………………………………………………………..
(inc. children
for BMC affn)      

          ……………………………………………………………………………………………….


    
 
           ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

ADDRESS ……………………………………………………………………………………………………………



……………………………………………………………………………………………………………


………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………


email address:
   ……………………………………………………………………………………..
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